STATE COUNCIL FOR PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES’
BRAIN INJURY COMMITTEE

December 1, 2014 – 2:00 PM

Appoquinimink State Service Center, Middletown, DE
PRESENT:  Ann Phillips, Chair-Parent/Family Voices; Brian Hartman, Vice-Chair; Andrew Burdan, BIAD; Tammy Clifton, DVR; Dr. Jane Crowley, A.I. duPont Hospital; Esther Curtis, Point of Hope; Debbie Dunlap, Parent/BIAD; Dr. Katie Freeman, DSCYF/DPBHS; Jody Hougentogler, Parent; Sharon Lyons, BIAD; Cindy Mercer, DSAAPD; Ron Sarg, DE Commission of Veterans Affairs (DCVA); Sybil White (for Wendy Strauss); Lucinda Williams, BIAD; and Kyle Hodges, Staff.
ABSENT:  Ray Brouillette, Easter Seals; Felicia Connor, Open Door, Inc.; Kristin Cosden, DDC; William Farley, DE Commission of Veterans Affairs (DCVA); Mary Fox, DPCI; Tracey Landmann, BIAD; Gigi Law, Parent; Chris Long, DHSS/DDDS; Dale Matusevich, DOE; Carolyn Morris, DSAAPD; Liz Schantz, Advocate; Tiffany Stewart, Point of Hope; Leah Woodall, DPH; and Maria Zakula, BIAD.
Guests:    Joanna Shea – DSAAPD




Dyanne Simpson (for Dr. Gallucci) – DSAMH




Donna O’Hanlon – DMMA

CALL TO ORDER:
Ann called the meeting to order at 2:05 pm.  Everyone introduced themselves.  Ann commented that she has been kept informed although she has not been able to attend recent meetings.  She thanked everyone for their work and said she has been impressed with the progress of this Committee.  
ADDITIONS TO THE AGENDA:

· March 12th BIAD Conference
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:
Motion was made, seconded and approved to accept the October 7, 2014 minutes as submitted.  
BUSINESS

MCO Changes & Transition
Donna spoke about upcoming MCO Changes and Transition.  The new MCO will be Highmark BC/BSD Health Options (replacing Delaware Physicians Care) starting on January 1, 2015.  The United Healthcare Community Plan will remain.  Both will serve the Medicaid population under these plans.  Donna explained that DMMA has been in implementation meetings in the last several months.  Open Enrollment ended on November 26, 2014.  Brian spoke about the side-by-side document sent to participants from each of the MCOs.  He stated that Highmark was going to add-on some vision coverage (a $150 cap on eyeglasses every 2 years and an eye exam every year) and United was going to offer limited dental benefit (x-rays every 3 years and a dental exam and cleaning every year).  He said that we have heard anecdotally that Blue Cross would also be adding a dental benefit.  Donna clarified that Blue Cross was offering the vision benefit and United Health was offering the dental benefit.  Brian asked if Donna knew what percentages of the Medicaid population went with each of the MCOs.  Donna stated that preliminary statistics will be forthcoming.  Donna explained that if participants did not make a choice, DMMA would choose for them.  She added that participants should have received notification letters from DMMA prior to Open Enrollment.  If participants were already with United Healthcare and wanted to remain with them, they did not need to do anything.     

Ann asked if United Healthcare would be signing a contract with Nemours (for children).  Donna stated that not at this time.  Ann expressed concern that Highmark is going to get a large number of families that will want to stay with their doctors at Nemours.  She added that this involves a huge amount of money.  Donna commented that all of this has been taken into consideration by the Leadership Team (Steve Groff, Lisa Zimmerman and Secretary Landgraf).  Ann spoke about the excellent care coordination provided by United Healthcare and Delaware Physicians Care.  She asked if there was such a division within Highmark.  Donna clarified that they offer the same benefit of care coordinating for the Medicaid population.  Highmark will provide member advocates, a specialty needs unit, care coordination and the Diamond State Health Plan – Plus (DSHP – Plus) LTCDS (Long Term Care Delivery Services) has been enhanced.  Ann asked if there would be a member advocate to contact to resolve issues about policy, similar to a community liaison.  Donna commented that they currently do not have someone identified, but expects this to happen as they continue to hire and train staff.  
Ann spoke about an issue last year when families transferred from United Healthcare to Delaware Physicians Care; she stated that families were receiving letters regarding lost hours and nursing care.  She hoped that Highmark would know in advance not to make major changes so quickly.  Donna explained that there is a 90 day program to allow for continuity of care; this allows the MCO an adjustment period.  She added that for high risk members, there is a transition of care through December.  
Brian asked about the decision of United Healthcare not to contact with Nemours and asked about the high level discussions going on to try to reach agreement.  He asked if there were any further attempts being made to reach United Healthcare; Donna stated that, as far as she knew, there were not.   
Kyle asked what would happen if participants chose one MCO over the other in large numbers and would people be forced over to one MCO.  Donna did not see this ever occurring.  Ann asked about the families transferring from United Healthcare to DPCI and not automatically picked, were they left where they were.  Donna thought they were left to limit disruption, but will follow-up on this.  Ann commented that it can be further discussed next week during the scheduled call-in.  Ann will keep Kyle updated.  
Jody asked about the structure of Highmark.  Donna explained that Highmark BC/BSD Health Options is a Medicaid product and Highmark Blue Cross/Blue Shield is a commercial product, and there is a separate Medicaid Medical Director.  Donna explained that if someone has Medicaid and commercial insurance, the Medicaid is separate from the commercial insurance.  Brian added that the definition of medical necessity is different between the commercial insurance and Medicaid.  He explained that typically private insurance can have its own definition and typically has a medical improvement component to it; he said the Medicaid standard is broader and a regulation.  Brian will send the regulation to Debbie.  Debbie then spoke about being told that it must be medically necessary to receive cognitive remediation, which was under the original ABI waiver and by law has to go into the MCO.  Debbie does not know how many people receive this service.  She has written to Steve Groff (DMMA) and Dr. Brazen (Medical Director/DMMA) requesting what constitutes medical necessity in order to receive these services and has never received a response.  Ann commented that when transferring from the “Super” waiver, they were already qualified for these services.  Jane commented that although it was covered by Medicaid, no one would come into Delaware because there was no funding source, but now there is a funding source.  She added that cognitive remediation is available through occupational therapy, although they may not be stand-alone places because previously they could not get paid.  Ann spoke about her personal experience with her son having received recertifications more frequently than the two sessions he has received.  Debbie commented that this is a major issue for people.  Kyle asked Debbie to provide the emails she sent to Steve and Dr. Brazen and he will follow-up as a systematic issue.  He also asked Donna to follow-up with Steve.  Sharon commented that there are no physiatrists or neurologists in Delaware who will see people with only brain injuries (other than a stroke), which is a huge loss.  
Brian requested that Kyle be sent a copy of the 90-day written protocol to give to clients.  Jody spoke about her experience with transitioning and keeping services in place.  She wanted to know who to contact if nursing services or hours were reduced.  Donna commented that she should contact the case manager or care coordinator.  Jody said she did not receive the notice regarding the 90-day care continuity of care program.  Brian commented that if this has not been shared, that would not be fair to participants and affect their decisions.  Donna will follow-up on this to see if it was given to the client and if this information can be shared, but sees this as a course of business, which was passed onto the MCOs.  Cindy commented that DSAAPD had sent letters to clients regarding a 90-day grace period while transferring them over.  Ann said that her experience had been that the case worker did not give them this information when transferring to United Healthcare and that it was supposed to be distributed at every visit.  She added that when she got a new case worker, she received the information.  Brian commented that having this information reduces stress to participants.  There was discussion about several cases (involving children) where the hours of service were reduced after transferring to a new MCO before the 90-day continuity of care period was over.  The individuals had to go through the appeal process and another individual had to fight the reduction in hours all the way up to the Director of DMMA.  Kyle spoke about a fear in the community when things are changing, hours will be reduced and this had happened on occasion, although DMMA was very responsive.  Esther spoke of several clients with DPC at Point of Hope transitioning from MFP (Money Follow the Person) Program.  Esther will contact Ronnette at DMMA as suggested by Donna; Donna does not foresee any issues.  Ann thanked Donna for the information presented today.  
Assessment Activity Update
Kyle referred to a BIC Report on Progress for DMMA Assessment Tools for Brain Injury Survivors at PAE Level and at MCO Assessment Level (dated 12/1/14) (handout).  Debbie created this Report based on meetings with DMMA staff.  Kyle referred to several attachments:  Kentucky Medicaid Waiver Assessment, Rehabilitation Program Physical Assistance Scale, Acquired Brain Injury Waiver Program Provider Information & Services, Mayo-Portland Adaptability Inventory-4 Participation Index (M2PI), Mayo-Portland Adaptability Inventory-4, and COMBI – Introduction to the Mayo-Portland Adaptability Inventory.  He provided some background information on Debbie’s and Sharon’s involvement with the TBI Assessments being conducted in Delaware.  The assessments do not necessarily pick up a lot of cognitive and behavioral aspects, and Debbie has done a lot of research into what assessments are being utilized by other states that capture the information needed.  Debbie noted that this has been a two-year process.  Joanna agreed that the cognitive aspect should be added and explained that the original assessment was built around the medical decision for level of care.  Ann expressed her concern that the assessment has not yet been modified and, with bringing on Highmark as an MCO, that they do not know of our concerns about the current assessment.  Debbie reviewed highlights of the meeting including:

· Discussion of problems that many survivors are not qualifying for assistance and not getting services they need.  

· No agreement reached on whether the existing Delaware PAE (Pre-Admission Evaluation) that determines Level of Care and properly assesses brain injury survivors.  

· DMMA plans to develop a universal assessment tool for MCOs.    
· Both Glyne and Beverly liked the Colorado and New Mexico assessments.  Debbie commented that one drawback with the Colorado assessments is that the persons giving the test must be well trained about brain injury; Colorado contracts this out.  
· Other assessments reviewed by Debbie and Sharon that could be used as models:  Mayo Portland Adaptability Index IV, Kentucky Medicaid Waiver Assessment, duPont Hospital for Children’s Scales for Functional/Personal Care, Physical & Cognitive.  Debbie commented that the Mayo Portland Adaptability Index IV could be put on top and used as a universal assessment tool, but a scale would need to be developed for behavioral aspects.  Debbie said that there are two nurses with much experience with brain injury who could develop the behavioral measurement.  Jane commented that the Mayo assessment would give a statistical reference (“T” scores) which would be beneficial when applying for grants, etc.  
Debbie said that they are waiting to find out how they can be of further assistance to DMMA.  Comment was made that DSAAPD and the MCOs need to be included in the process.  Kyle will follow-up with Steve and Lisa to move the preliminary work forward.  Debbie explained that “crosswalking” which is in reference to the Balancing Incentive Program, provided at the federal level and certain topics have to be included in the assessments.  Debbie was acknowledged for all the research she has done; Sharon provided her clinical expertise.  Ann commented that she would like to see results.
Overview from DSAAPD on Brain Injury Services
Joanna spoke provided an overview on Brain Injury Services provided by DSAAPD.  She stated that currently they do not have brain injury specific services.  ADRC staff are trained to screen callers and make a determination if they can meet the caller’s needs for services through the Community Services Program or if they need to be referred to Long Term Care (Central Intake by DMMA staff) for the financial and medical eligibility.  Joanna spoke about DSAAPD’s assessment.  She will send a copy of the assessment to Kyle.  Training was provided to all case managers and is updated on a continual basis.  Joanna commented that their mission is quality of life.  They currently contract with Easter Seals for money management.  Also, Self-Directed Attendant Care is provided if the client has a self-directed person, not as a stand-alone item.  
Ann spoke about a nurse doing the evaluation previously.  Joanna stated that the case manager currently does the assessment.  Joanna explained that if it is decided that a nurse needs to be included, a request for a nurse consult can be made.  This request is made when a lay case manager cannot make a medical decision.  Ann expressed concern about not having a nurse if needed, especially if the person has more medical needs and should be included in the long term care services and does not get this offered.  She has concern that the MCOs are missing the needs of the client during the assessment.  Ann added that nursing care is provided.  Ann expressed concern that everything is separated out and the coordination and communication is not there.  Comment was made that the MCOs have qualified case managers with the Plus population.  Jody spoke about her personal experience with the case manager and the lack of follow-up.  Jody said that she has to follow-up with supervisors.  She commented that if no one is advocating for the client, things are left unchanged.  Brian commented about the SCPD having previously commented on the credentials of the case managers.  Kyle added that the training really comes into play especially specific to brain injury issues.  Esther commented that she gave the same training to the case managers from United Healthcare and Delaware Physicians Care.  
Debbie suggested that there be several designed case managers within each MCO that will specifically handle brain injury survivors and that they receive specialized training.  Kyle asked how many ADRC staff do the initial assessments.  Joanna stated that 8 staff take the calls, 26 case managers and 3 option counselors (one designed for each county).  She explained that option counselors do the assessment if long term care services are needed.  Option counselors can be requested by ADRC staff.  Referrals to the Money Management Program can be requested by the ADRC; there is a waiting list.  Services offered by DSAAPD are Personal Attendant Services (which includes Respite and Housekeeping), Meals on Wheels, Adult Day Care and some home modifications (only under Long Term Care).  PACE is a Medicaid stand-alone option and currently housed only at St. Francis Hospital.  Ann thanked Joanna for her presentation.  
Youth Concussion Summit

Jane spoke about the 2nd Youth Concussion Summit held November 20, 2014 at the University of Delaware Star Campus, with approximately 35 participants.  There were three separate discussion groups during the morning session, including the areas of sports, physicians/nurse practitioners and policy/procedures people.  This Summit was a follow-up to the Youth Concussion Summit held May 21, 2013.  The afternoon included a webinar/conference call with a spokesperson from the Colorado REAP program, a comprehensive concussion management program.  Afterwards, the three groups met to determine next steps.  Jane noted that DIAA (Delaware Interscholastic Athletic Association) is the source for the regulation in Delaware.  They looked at laws around the country to see what is regulated, what type of sports are regulated, certify return to play capacity and liability issues.  The issue from the medical group is that some are not trained in concussion management.  There is no oversight of the travel and community leagues, including training on concussions for volunteers, referees, coaches, etc.  The physicians decided that concussion management training would be on a voluntary basis.  The sports group wanted to look at extending the age range of coverage; this is currently being done in the District of Columbia and to some extent in Colorado, and all sports are covered.  Kyle stated that there was discussion on establishing a Youth Sports Advisory Council; but a Task Force could be established as an alternative.  Representative Heffernan was interested.  Kyle added that there would be a lot of work in setting up regulations, etc.  Jane added that the policy group was interested in pursuing this on a legislative level.  Kyle said that follow-up will be determined by the Planning Group after the notes are reviewed and summarized.  
Jane also commented about the interest in having a TBI Registry, starting out as reporting incidents to DPH.  Ann commented that there is a new Director of Title V Health Care Needs, Kate Tullis and she has shown interest in these issues and was planning to invite her to attend BIC meetings.  Kyle added that Leah Woodall is the representative for DPH.   Comment was made about DPH relaying information to school nurses about the continual monitoring of a child.  Jody asked about the State Trauma Registry.  Jane explained that the State has a Trauma System that encompasses all Emergency Rooms.  They receive data from them with diagnoses attached.  Trauma applies to anyone who is hospitalized overnight; that would be a huge limitation on gathering information on concussions.  Ann thought that if a person was admitted with another medical diagnosis, along with a TBI, the TBI would not be counted, so the numbers would be low.  Jane thought that only some moderate and severe concussions would be captured in the data.  Jody commented that there is federal legislation in getting a national database interested in allocating funding for TBI.  Jane commented that most states have a TBI Registry, but Delaware does not.  
BIAD Report
Lucinda spoke about the Annual Board meeting held recently.  She said that their priority is working on the Annual Conference.  The Annual BIAD Conference will be March 12th and the title is “Joint Voices Shared Journeys”.  
OTHER BUSINESS

none
ANNOUNCEMENTS 
none 
Adjournment

The meeting adjourned at 4:05 pm.  The next meeting is scheduled for Monday, January 5, 2015, 2 pm, Appoquinimink State Service Center, Middletown.  
Respectively submitted,
Jo Singles
SCPD Administrative Specialist
S:bic/Dec14min
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